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Design Review Commission

Minutes (final)

Wednesday, September 15, 2021
 6:00 P.M.

 CITY COUNCIL ROOM
PRESENT:
Tamie Ehinger, Chair; Ellen Sheehan; Rob DuBoff; Chris Bennett; Tad Roemer; 
ABSENT:             Karen Cavotta; Leslie DiCarlo 
STAFF:

 Amanda Tucker, Senior Planner, City of Saratoga Springs 
CALL TO ORDER:   Tamie Ehinger, Chair, called the meeting to order at  6:00 P.M.                 

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated the proceedings of this meeting are being recorded for the benefit of the secretary.  Because the minutes are not a verbatim record of the proceedings, the minutes are not a word-for-word transcript of the recording.  
A.   APPROVAL OF MEETING MINUTES:
Rob DuBoff made a motion to approve the minutes of the September 1, 2021 Design Review Commission meeting with very minor corrections. Ellen Sheehan seconded the motion.  

Tamie Ehinger, Chair asked if there was any further discussion.  None heard.

VOTE:

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, in favor; Rob DuBoff, in favor; Chris Bennett, in favor; Ellen Sheehan, in favor; Tad Roemer, abstained
MOTION PASSES:  4-0-1
B.  POSSIBLE CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS:
The intent of a consent agenda is to identify any application that appears to be “approvable” without need for further evaluation or discussion.  If anyone wishes to further discuss any proposed consent agenda item, then that item would be pulled from the “consent agenda” and dealt with individually. 

                1. #20210844  LARKING MARRIOT AC HOTEL EXTENSION, 176 South Broadway, Extension for Architectural

                    Review of a new 4 story hotel within the Transet-5 Neighborhood Center District.
                2. #20210853 ST. PETER’S SIGNAGE, 46 Congress Street, Architectural Review of signage within

                    the Transect-6 Urban Core District.       
                3. #20210863 493 BROADWAY EXTERIOR MODIFICATIONS, 493 Broadway, Historic Review of exterior 

                    modifications within the Transect-6 Urban Core District.  

                4. #20210867 246 WEST AVENUE ROOF MOUNTED SOLAR, 246 West Avenue, Architectural Review of roof

                    Mounted solar within the Transect-4 Urban Neighborhood Center District.

                5. #20210849 2 WEDGEWOOD EXTERIOR MODIFICATIONS, 2 Wedgewood Drive, Architectural Review of an   

                    addition and exterior modifications within the Urban Residential-1 District.

                6. #20210843 SANZEN CHIMNEY MODIFICATIONS, 33 Madison Avenue, Historic Review of chimney 

                    replacement within the Urban Residential-1 District.
                7. #20210819 BCA ARCHITECTS SIGNAGE, 516 Broadway, Historic Review of a new wall sign within the               

                    the Transect-6 Urban Core District.  

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, asked if there were any questions or comments from the Commission regarding these applications.

Rob DuBoff stated he had a question on Consent Agenda Item #7.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, asked if anyone in the audience wished to comment on these consent agenda items.  None heard.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated Consent Agenda Item #7 will be moved from the Consent Agenda to the regular agenda.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair made a motion in the matter of the Larkin Marriot AC Hotel Extension, 176 South Broadway, St. Peter’s Signage, 46 Congress St., 493 Broadway Exterior Modifications, 493 Broadway, 246 West Avenue Roof Mounted Solar, 246 West Avenue, 2 Wedgewood Exterior Modifications, 2 Wedgewood Drive, Sanzen Chimney Modifications, 33 Madison Avenue, that these applications be approved as submitted.  Rob DuBoff seconded the motion.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, asked if there was any further discussion.  None heard.

VOTE:

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, in favor; Rob DuBoff, in favor; Chris Bennett, in favor; Ellen Sheehan, in favor; Tad Roemer, in favor

MOTION PASSES:  5-0

COMMENTS FROM THE CHAIR:

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, noted no new applications will begin after 10:00 P.M.  If your application has not been called by that time it will be adjourned to the next meeting’s agenda.  
C.  DRC APPLICATIONS UNDER CONSIDERATION:
        1. #20210819 BCA ARCHITECTS SIGNAGE, 516 Broadway, Historic Review of a new wall sign within the               

            the Transect-6 Urban Core District.

Rob DuBoff stated from the application this is a light box sign which have been somewhat controversial for this Commission on several recent applications.  

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated although this is a light box sign in design it will not be lit.

Amanda Tucker, Senior Planner stated the applicant’s have submitted a modification to their original plan and are eliminating the illumination.  It will now be a 1” deep box with no illumination attached to the mortar joints.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, asked if there were any further questions or comments from the Commission.  None heard.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair made a motion in the matter of the BCA Architects Signage, 516 Broadway, that the application be approved as submitted.  Ellen Sheehan seconded the motion.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair asked if there was any further discussion.  None heard.

VOTE:

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, in favor; Rob DuBoff, in favor; Chris Bennett, in favor; Ellen Sheehan, in favor; Tad Roemer, in favor

MOTION PASSES:  5-0

        2. #20210419 YMCA ADDITION, 290 West Avenue, Architectural Review of a 17,000 sq. ft. addition to the 

            existing YMCA for a Senior Center within a PUD.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated this is a review of a 17,000 square foot addition to the existing YMCA for a senior center within a PUD.  The applicant appeared before the Commission at our previous meeting.  They have provided the Commission with additional information and revised plans.
Applicant:  YMCA


Agent:  John Muse, Architect

Mr. Muse stated he has attempted to address all the Commissions concerns noted at the previous meeting.  A visual rendering of the proposed project was provided noting the broader overhang cornice.  We are copying what we have done on the other parts of the building.  We added concrete windows sills and we also bumped out an area which will help distinguish the new addition from the concrete block.    The other issue we addressed was the stronger entrance presentation to West Avenue.  We used similar language that has been used on other portions of the YMCA.  It also allowed for the breaking up of the continuous façade and bring the focal point to the center of the building.     

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated the applicant’s agent has addressed the bulk of the concerns voiced by the Commission.  This is an aesthetic improvement and improves the fenestration and breaking up of the mass.  The main entrance has been enhanced and is one of the areas the Commission is tasked with ensuring entrances are emphasized and visible.  This is a very successful application.  There is still a concern with the transition from one building to this addition and is still a bit of a concern. 

Mr. Muse provided additional information regarding the area of concern the Chair noted.  A visual of the proposed bump-out denoting where one building begins and the other ends.  It is a very successful detail and was mimicked from other areas on the building.   

Ellen Sheehan questioned the bump out to ensuring the cornice area wraps around the bump out.  
Mr. Muse provided a visual of what the applicant is proposing for the Commission’s review.  

Rob DuBoff questioned the proposed material to be used for the cornice.

Mr. Muse stated it is a mix of Hardie board and Azek materials.  There are also some cement board products and plastic type products.  It is the exact same product used on the other portions of the YMCA, the exact same detail.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, asked if anyone in the audience wished to comment on this application.  None heard.

Tad Roemer questioned the detailing above the second story window.  Is it the same type of vertical dimensioning used over the Stewart’s Children’s Door on the building?  
Mr. Muse stated it is the exact same product.    

Tad Roemer also questioned the awning over the egress doors to aligning those elements with the lintels of the windows.  It does seem too high over the door.  He does not object to the placement of the door but feels the canopy should be lowered.
Mr. Muse stated the awning over the egress door is constructed of metal, like what we have done elsewhere on the building.  He also agreed that the canopy should be lowered as well.  He agrees to lower the door coverings.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair asked if there were any further questions or comments from the Commission members.  None heard.
Tad Roemer made a motion in the matter of the application of the YMCA Addition, 290 West Avenue,  the Design Review Commission issues the following decision on September 15, 2021- Approve with the following condition – the building will be consistent with the 2-D elevations except that the canopy will be lowered as shown in the renderings presented this date.

Rob DuBoff seconded the motion.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, asked if there was any further discussion.  None heard.

 VOTE:

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, in favor; Rob DuBoff, in favor; Chris Bennett, in favor; Ellen Sheehan, in favor; Tad Roemer, in favor

MOTION PASSES:  5-0

       3.   #20210719 YATES WALKWAY AND FRONT STEP REPLACEMENT, 21 5TH Avenue, Historic Review

             of walkway and front step modifications within the Urban Residential-1 District.  

Applicant:  Tim Yates

Mr. Yates stated they purchased the home in 2011.  Over the years the front steps deteriorated and caved in.  These were
replaced two months ago with natural bluestone.  The project was completed by the Lawn Guy, Brian Phillips.

During the replacement, it was noted the top step to the front door did not meet code.  He brought it out about 3 or 4 inches to meet code.  We thought this was a form of landscaping and did not require any approval.  We received a notice from Code Enforcement regarding the stair replacement and we are before this Commission this evening.   

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated any exterior changes made to any property within the Historic District are required to appear before the Design Review Commission prior to implementation.  Because the applicant is replacing concrete with bluestone the Chair stated she does not feel that blue stone is an inappropriate material in this case.  
Ellen Sheehan questioned if a railing is required, or if they would be installing one.

Mr. Yates stated they were told they do not need a railing.  

Tad Roemer stated if it’s less than 44 inches from the top to the ground a railing is not required.

Mr. Yates stated a railing would be nice but at this time we are unsure if we will be putting one in place.
Tamie Ehinger, Chair, asked if anyone in the audience wished to comment on this application.  None heard.
Rob DuBoff made a motion in the matter of the application of the Yates Walkway and Front Step Replacement, 21 5Th Avenue,  the Design Review Commission issues the following decision on September 15, 2021- Approve as submitted or shown on the attached plans.  Chris Bennett  seconded the motion.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, asked if there was any further discussion.  None heard.

 VOTE:

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, in favor; Rob DuBoff, in favor; Chris Bennett, in favor; Ellen Sheehan, in favor; Tad Roemer, in favor

MOTION PASSES:  5-0

       4.   #20210794 YOUNG EXTERIOR MODIFICATIONS, 176 Spring Street, Historic Review of exterior modifications
             within the Urban Residential-3 District.

RECUSAL:

Chris Bennett recused from this application due to the proximity of his property to the applicant’s.

Agent:  Patrick Colaes

Mr. Colaes stated the project is master bedroom/bath remodel.  A visual of the proposed project was provided to the Commission.  Renovations were completed on the home in the 1980-s.  The windows and the doors as noted in the plans are not historic or original to the house and are proposed to be replaced.  Views all elevations were provided noting the sliding door to be removed and replaced with a single man door on the rear upper level.  The area will have cedar siding to replace the current double opening.  The driveway side of the home the windows on the upper level are to be removed, repositioned, and replaced.  Everything will be Anderson Eagle Series Black exterior, white interior.  All trim and siding which can be salvaged will be salvaged and reused.  Anything which requires replacement will be replaced with cedar.  
Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated all the windows you are proposing to be replaced are not original windows to the house and are vinyl windows.

Mr. Coleus stated the windows downstairs in the front are historical windows.  These will not be touched only the windows as shown are to be replaced.  

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, requested a review of the windows to be replaced.

Mr. Coleus stated, on the driveway side of the home upper level, first window to the left is to be replaced with a double casement window.  The middle window is to be removed and the third window will be replaced to match those over the porch.   

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated with our guidelines, properties in the Historic District we normally first look at whether windows are historic windows, if they can be repaired versus replaced.  The windows you are proposing to remove are vinyl windows.

What cannot be done with a historic property is the removing of windows in their entirety.  It is frowned upon.  Windows as they appear in a historic home would need to remain.  The same would apply for re-opening a wall for a window.  That is one issue the Commission will be discussing this evening.  

Rob DuBoff questioned if there was an elevation available for the Commission to view showing what the changes would look like.

Mr. Coleus stated only from the inside.

Rob DuBoff stated he would need to see what that layout was going to look like.  Either an elevation showing the placement of the windows where they are located now and where they are being proposed.  Also are the windows aluminum on the outside not vinyl.

Mr. Coleus stated they are aluminum on the outside.

Rob DuBoff stated he is interested in seeing the elevations.  Clearly the windows are not in their original location especially the one right next to the corner board was not original in this location but moved.  He would not be opposed to things moving around, especially when they have already been moved around.    

Mr. Coleus stated on the driveway side, upper elevation the middle window is to be removed and placed next to the window on the left making two casement windows together.  That is the only change.  There is a fourth window on that elevation which is obscured by the porch roof.  
Ellen Sheehan questioned if casement windows were appropriate for this type of home.

Rob DuBoff stated technically they are not.  However, it is in a rear section of the home which has already been changed.

Tad Roemer stated he is fine with what they are proposing.  
Discussion ensued among the Commission regarding the use of casement windows versus double hung windows.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair stated a double hung window is much more appropriate for a historic home in Saratoga and what we would prefer to see in this home.  It would present better.
Mr. Coleus stated he does not think the homeowners would be objectionable to changing the casement to double hung.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, asked if anyone in the audience would like to speak regarding this application.  None heard.

Ellen Sheehan made a motion in the matter of the application of the Young Exterior Modifications, 176 Spring Street,  the Design Review Commission issues the following decision on September 15, 2021- Approve with the following conditions –

The double casement windows will be replaced with double hung windows – Anderson Eagle Series.  Rob DuBoff seconded 

the motion.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, asked if there was any further discussion.  None heard.

 VOTE:

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, in favor; Rob DuBoff, in favor; Ellen Sheehan, in favor; Tad Roemer, in favor

MOTION PASSES:  4-0

Commission member Chris Bennett resumed his position on the Commission.

        5.  #20210744 THE DISTRICT EXTERIOR MODIFICATIONS, 43 Phila Street, Architectural Review of exterior

             Modifications within the Transect-6 Urban Core District.

No representative present for this application.  

Application Tabled. 

UPCOMING MEETINGS:

Design Review Commission Caravan, Wednesday, September 29,  2021 at 5:00 P.M.
Design Review Commission Meeting, Wednesday, October 6, 2021, at 6:00 P.M.
Amanda Tucker, Senior Planner stated following the caravan on September 29, 2021, the Commission will meet in the Second Floor Conference Room for a presentation from Ludo Slate on a slate alternative product.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair stated a huge shout out to Ellen Sheehan for spearheading this presentation for the Commission.

Kudos Ellen Sheehan.

MOTION TO ADJOURN:
There being no further business to discuss Tamie Ehinger, Chair, adjourned the meeting at 7:02 P.M.







Respectfully submitted,





            

 Diane M. Buzanowski
 





 Recording Secretary
Approved: October 6, 2021
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